 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, in Tuesday 1st November 2016.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, J Griffiths, E Feetham, D Hole, S Rees, E Rogers and



L Tucker.  Also present at tonight’s meeting were the County Council’s Link Officer Mr Barry Cooke and County Cllr E Morse.  
Prior to tonight’s Council meeting, Mr Bob Gibbons from Local Authority Publishing gave a brief description of what his company could offer Narberth in relation to a local Town Guide for 2016/17.   Mr Gibbons assured the Council that there will be no costs whatsoever to the Council or to the Chamber of Trade if they come on board, as this Guide will be totally funded by advertisements which Mr Gibbons will secure.   All Mr Gibbons would require is a letter of introduction from the Council which he would show perspective advertisers.
95/16
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr D Rigby, Cllr H Langen, Cllr D Norcross, 

Cllr S Radford-Smith and County Council’s Link Officer Mrs Chris Harrison.  
96/16
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Cllr Rogers, Cllr Griffiths and Cllr Tucker declared an interest in the Planning Application for Ash Grove, The Bridge, as they live nearby.  
97/16
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
The minutes of the meeting held on the 4th October 2016 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.

98/16
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)
a)
Astro-turf.  The Clerk had received an email from the Junior Secretary of Narberth AFC apologising for children using the Astro-turf whilst wearing football boots and also a copy of the message sent out to all junior coaches asking them to ensure that only the correct footwear is worn on the pitch.

b)
Casual Vacancy.  The Clerk informed Council that as no election was called for, the Town Council can now co-opt.  The Clerk has put up bilingual notices around the town and also in the local newspaper and the closing date for applications is 
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the 7th November 2016.  




IT WAS RESOLVED  that the interviews will be held on Tuesday 15th November at the swimming pool as there is nowhere for applicants to wait for their interview slot at Narberth Library.  The Clerk is to make the interviews in 15 minute slots and the Council will meet at 7 p.m.

99/16
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

County Cllr Morse stated that the only information he has is with regard to the diversion between Molleston Cross to Washfield Cross for major repair and drainage work which should be completed within 15 days from 31st October – 14th November 2016.
100/16
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Link Officers.  The Clerk had received a letter from the County Council stating that the survey in relation to Link Officers and the Town Councils has been delayed until the New Year in order to explore the appetite for a joint meeting of all Clerks and Mayors of the nine Town Councils and St David’s City Council who are participating in the pilot scheme.  
b)
Flower arrangements.  The Clerk has received an email from the County Council asking about the Town Council’s intention for flowers in 2017.  If the Town Council wish for the County Council to purchase the flowers for them and fund the planning and maintenance of them as in 2016, then the cost for purchase will be £243.94.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would state that the Town Council are in favour of this action.  
c)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had received an email from One Voice Wales regarding their National Conference which was held in October.  At the Conference, Mark Drakeford A.M, Cabinet Secretary for Finance and Local Government set out the challenges facing local government brought about by the current financial climate and set out eight proposals which the Clerk reported on.
d)
14th Signal Regiment.  The Clerk stated that she had been informed that unfortunately, due to Operations, Exercises and other Regimental commitment, a contingent of soldiers will not be able to represent the Regiment or the wider Military community at this years’ Service of Remembrance.  The Clerk has expressed the Council’s disappointment.
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e)
Festive lighting.  The Clerk has received an email from Jason stating that he hopes to begin testing the lights this week.  Whilst the costs to the Council for the main lights will be kept the same as previous years, this price will have to increase next year due to rising costs to the Contractor.  Concern was raised in relation to the scaffolding outside Ultracomida which might pose a Health & Safety issue with workmen using the scaffold and Jason stated that it would probably be best, in the scaffold is to remain over the festive period, that he did not install the lighting set at the very top of the town.  The cost for the work with the Christmas tree will be £225 plus VAT and the Clerk asked Cllr Hole if she had spoken with the Chamber about this.  Cllr Hole reported that she had and that the Chamber are prepared to do the same as last year, which included paying for the extra charges in relation to the tree.  Although questions were raised about the need to erect barriers around the tree, it was agreed that this is the safest way and that the barriers can be decorated with Christmas tinsel.   Jason is to speak with John Williams from the Chamber of Trade.

f)
Exercise equipment.  The Clerk informed Council that the exercise equipment is to be installed on the Town Moor during the week commencing 14th November 2016.

g)
Auction of Promises.  The Clerk has received notice of An Auction of Promises Services and Art event with live music and food at the Queen’s Hall on Friday 18th November starting at 5 p.m.   The event is a fundraiser and contact opportunity for those interested in rehousing Syrian refugee families in the Narberth area.  
h)
Donation.  The Clerk has received a request for financial assistance from Macmillan Cancer Support.  This will be kept until the March meeting of Council.

i)
Wi-Fi.  The Clerk reported on a telephone conversation and email she has received from Telemat with regard to the town’s Wi-Fi scheme.  Aled stated that he has spoken with the Chair of the Chamber of Trade, but could not get any help with regard to the intended installation for Narberth.  The Clerk has emailed the ex-Chamber Secretary but has not received a response on this and has also spoken to the Treasurer who feels that there is not enough interest by the Chamber to take this forward.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should await the return of Cllr Norcross on Wednesday to see what he has to say as Cllr Norcross was the person who brought this idea to the Town Council.
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j)
Narberth Quakers.  The Clerk had received an invite for members to the All Faiths Service of Remembrance for All Victims of War which is being held at 


11 a.m. on Saturday 12th November at the Celtic cross, followed by refreshments at Narberth Swimming Pool.

k)
Planning Pembrokeshire.  The Clerk reported on an email she had circulated regarding the Planning Aid Wales event at the Queen’s Hall on Tuesday 8th November at 6.30 – 9 p.m.  The cost for this is £30 each plus administration fees.  The Clerk has asked if this fee can be reduced if several members from the same Council wished to attend and was informed that unfortunately this was not possible as there was an early bird booking fee which unfortunately has now elapsed.   Cllr Rees, Cllr Platt and Cllr Norcross had expressed an interest in attending the training and it was agreed that two members of the Town Council should go.  Following discussion it was felt that it would be more beneficial for Council for Cllr Rees and Cllr Platt to attend.
l)
Consultancy Services.  The Clerk stated that One Voice Wales is able to offer members a range of consultancy services provided by fully qualified professionals.  
m)
Narberth CP School.  The Clerk reported on a letter she had received from four children of Narberth CP School regarding their wish to carry out a litter pick in Narberth, during School time in an attempt to improve the environment they live in.  The children asked if the Council know of any places in Narberth where they could go and whether they could put up posters to make people aware of the facts.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should suggest the Astro-turf and safe routes to school pathways; the woods as suggested by the children themselves, the Castle, the Town Moor and the Play Park.  The Town Council did not have any objections to the notices being erected as long as they were in suitable locations and not causing any obstructions or on private property whereby permission from the owner would need to be gained.

n)
Greenfingers.   The Clerk has received a letter of introduction from Greenfingers Landscape Ltd.  The Clerk will ask them for a quote next year for the Town Council’s grass cutting contracts.
o)
Pension Regulator.  The Clerk has received information that the Town Council must choose a pension scheme.  The Clerk will look into this.
p)
PAVS AGM.  The Clerk has been notified that the AGM will be held on Tuesday 15th November at 10 a.m. – 3.30 p.m., in the Queens Hall.  All are welcome and 
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bookings need to be made via the PAVS website.
q)
Torch Theatre.  The Clerk had received an invite for the Council to attend “This Light that Pushes Me” and Quaker Service launch and private viewing on November 4th at 7 p.m.

r)
Royal British Legion.  The Clerk has received an invite to the Remembrance Day Parade and Service from the British Legion.  The Parade is to start at 


9.30 a.m. on the Town Moor.  Luncheon will be held at the Rugby Club following the Service and a Concert will be held at the Bethesda Chapel at 7 p.m.

s)
Ice Rink.  The Clerk stated that she had received a letter stating that an Ice Rink would be held in Haverfordwest for a three day event from 28th October – 30th October 2016.  

t)
Notice Boards.   The Clerk had received an email from an online family business located in Kendal that specialises in high quality notice boards and signage.

u)
Community Engagement Network Event.  The Clerk reported on the Developments of National Significance event to be held in Cardiff on the 16th November 2016 between 12.30 p.m. to 4.30 p.m.

v)
Rates.  The Clerk had received a letter from the County Council regarding an important Valuation Office Agency Notification – Revaluation 2017 regarding the Business Rates Revaluation that will be effective from 1 April 2017 and the action the Council need to take.  The Clerk will check that the information held on-line is correct.
w)
Welsh Government Statement.  The Clerk reported on the Statement made by Mark Drakeford AM, Cabinet Secretary for Finance and Local Government.  The Clerk has emailed a copy of this on to Councillors for them to read and highlighted the importance of this document.  

x)
Valuation Office Agency Notifications.  The Clerk had received these for St Andrew’s Burial Ground, Store at the Old Town Hall and the Library.
101
/16  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)
County Cllr Morse left the room whilst the Planning application was discussed and Cllr Rogers, Cllr Tucker and Cllr Griffiths did not comment on the application for Ash Grove.
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101.1

a)
16/0691/PA  Ash Grove, The Bridge – Two storey rear extension and provision of decking – No Objection.
101.2
Planning Permission:

a)
16/0523/TF  Land at rear of 37 Redstone Court – Tree felling.
b)
16/1635/AG  Brynhill, Providence Hill – Agricultural building to house implements.

c)
16/0558/PA Gardinia, Spring Gardens – Extension to existing showroom.

102/16 
 NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Rotary.  Cllr Rogers informed members that Narberth and Whitland Rotary Club are planting crocus bulbs in town and that she is going to ask them to plant wild flower seeds down at Narberth Bridge.

b)
Apologies.  Cllr Tucker apologised for failing to give her apologies on time for  last month’s meeting.

c)
Bus Stop, Moorfield Road.  Cllr Tucker complained about the overgrown border behind the Bus Stop in Moorfield Road.  Cllr Tucker stated that the bushes and shrubs were overhanging the pavement.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.

d)
Fly-tipping.  Cllr Tucker informed members that rubbish is constantly being left in the lay-by at Castle Hill.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will ask for a sign to be erected near the lay-by stating that people caught littering will be liable to a financial penalty.   

e)
Leaves.  Cllr Tucker highlighted the danger with fallen leaves on the pavement at Bridge Hill, stating that they are extremely slippery.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.  
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f)
Trees.  Cllr Tucker asked if the County Council could be asked to cut back the trees on Castle Hill as they are obscuring the streetlights.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will make this request.

g)
Picton Place.  Cllr Tucker highlighted the danger whilst driving out of Picton Place onto Castle Hill as traffic coming up the hill cannot be seen. 




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask for a mirror to be installed to rectify this blind spot.

h)
Crossing point.  Cllr Tucker stated that the crossing point in Castle Hill is too far up and for safety reasons should be relocated further down the hill.
i)
Banners.  Complaints have been received regarding the amount of banners put up at Hill House Corner.  As these cause a distraction to motorists driving up the High Street, the Clerk was asked to report this to the County Council, especially as there is now a crossing point at this location.

j)
Market Square.  Cllr Hole informed Council that loose chippings have come out of the ornamental circles near the monument in Market Square making the area extremely slippery.  Pavement slabs are also lifting in this area due to tree roots pushing up the slabs.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council, along with the dead tree that needs replacing in one of the cages in Market Square.

k)
Flowers.  Cllr Feetham asked the Clerk to find out how much extra it will be to include the small three tier fountain in the flower arrangements for Narberth.  This fountain holds approximately 35 – 40 plants.  

l)
Line markings.  Cllr Griffiths stated that the line markings were carried out at 9 a.m. one Saturday morning, but that they did not do Mill Lane.  The Clerk informed him that there needs to be a traffic Order made before this can happen.  

m)
Bus Stop, Jesse Road.  The Clerk was asked to chase when the markings for a Bus Stop will be installed in Jesse Road in order to stop vehicles from parking there.

n)
Back Lane.  Cllr Platt informed members that Back Lane was inaccessible last Monday with wheelie bins being left at the entrance of the road.  Members also complained about the continuing problems with dog fouling and litter.
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IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council again.

o)
Winter Carnival.  Cllr Platt informed members that there will be no winter carnival this year, due to no road closures being set up.  However, a table top sale will be held in the Queen’s Hall for the Winter Carnival @ £20 per table. 

p)
Narberth Plan.  Cllr Rees stated that she has started to plot the planned housing development on to the Narberth Plan and is going to do the safe routes as well.  
103/16    COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 9)

Mr Cooke stated that he was very interested to hear about the experience of some other Link Officers attending other Town Council meetings and the reception that they have received.  

104/16
 
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:      (Agenda item 10)

a)
Bustop Building.  Cllr Rees stated that as of this week, Adventure Scouts will be using the Bustop building on Monday evenings.  Cllr Rees is trying to work with the Scout Hut to try to get a grant to replace the fence that goes around both buildings.    Cllr Rees stated that the Army Cadets and the Boxing Club are also continuing to use the bustop building.
b)
Swim Narberth.  Cllr Rees informed members that she has sent off an application form for a £160,000 grant.

105/16
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 11)

105.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit -     
£457.68
b)
Bank interest.

 






£      .94 
105.2
 Payments due:

a)
Disability Wales - 







£  40.00
b)
PCC Rates (Library) - 






£318.76
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c)
Chris Viggars 2 x cuts Castle -





£150.00
d)
Chris Viggars 2 x cuts Church -





£240.00
e)
Chris Viggars -
Common Land 2nd Cut -



£  75.00

f)
Chris Viggars – Footpaths 2nd Cut -




£540.00
g)
Tenby Observer (Co-option advertisement) - 



£108.00


h)
British Gas (Castle)
-






£    8.24




IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Tucker, which was seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by the full Council to make these payments.  
105.3


Budget Review:  The Clerk provided members with a copy of the Budget Review showing all the Council’s income and expenditure since April 2016.  With tonight’s payments, the Council will have overspent on their advertisement budget and 







IT WAS RESOLVED to vire funds from the Contingency budget in order to meet this payment.  
Signed ………………………………………….

Date ……………………  
 
    Mayor
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